
Keith Maskus

Dear Alumni and Friends,

Once again I send greetings from Boulder,
where the summer went by rapidly and the
weather remains fabulous. One morning in
July I gave a talk to a group of incoming
freshmen about “how economists do
research” as part of their orientation at the
university. I wish I could say they were all
interested in the intricacies of profit-maxi-
mization, price-setting, and regression analy-
sis, but they were certainly good sports about
it, rather like friendly people resigned to what
would happen at the dentist’s office. It
reminded me that we faculty members
encounter eager new faces each fall and hope
to help them mature intellectually and emo-
tionally over the next four years. It’s a pretty
good job when you think about it, even better
than what dentists get to do.

Speaking of the fall, I am happy to report
that the CU football recruiting scandal has
died out and people here are actually looking
forward to the season. The team might even
be pretty good, I am told. The great thing is
that the focus again is on competition, not
allegations of wrongdoing. It’s great because I
am, to put it mildly, tired of reporting to you
about the university’s problems that are out-
side of the economics department. You might
wonder, for example, about the Ward
Churchill affair. In case you haven’t heard,
Professor Churchill is a colleague in another
department who is given to making sharply
controversial remarks in public about U.S.
foreign policy. I think the consensus in the
economics department is to regard him as
somewhere between an unfortunate distrac-
tion and a misguided idiot. However, he is
the university’s problem and we just want to
get on with our work. 

And so we have, in a big way. Despite ongoing
budget problems at the university, the depart-
ment had a terrific record of success in aca-
demic year 2004–05. In this report I will high-

light the record of accomplishment, which is
complemented by the Faculty Notes section
in the margins of the newsletter. And I will
make a strong appeal to you to consider pro-
viding some financial support for the depart-
ment in the next few months. As economists
say about lunches, “There is no free Report
from the Chair.” 

Faculty News and Appointments
I am pleased to report that Assistant Professor
Anna Rubinchik-Pessach has successfully com-
pleted her midterm comprehensive review.
Anna is a specialist in microeconomic theory
and public economics, and has been doing
fascinating work on the political economy of
federalism, the gains from contract enforce-
ment, and additional topics. 

Charles de Bartolome pub-
lished “Who’s in Charge of
the Central City? The
Conflict between Efficiency
and Equity in the Design of 
a Metropolitan Area” in the
Journal of Urban Economics. 
He also presented at the
Canadian Public Economics
Group Conference in June
2005.

▼

Nicholas Flores became a
principal investigator at the
Nation Center for Earth-sur-
face Dynamics (NCED).
NCED is a National Science
Foundation Science and
Technology Center located
at the University of Minne-
sota in Minneapolis. NCED’s
principal investigators are
from Johns Hopkins Univer-
sity, Massachusetts Institute
of Technology, Princeton
University, University of
California Berkeley, Univer-
sity of Colorado, University
of Illinois, and University of
Minnesota.

He also joined the advisory
board for the City of Aspen’s
Climate Change Impact
Assessment. The Aspen
Global Change Institute is
conducting the Climate
Change Impact Assessment
as part of the City of Aspen’s
Canary Initiative, a resolu-
tion passed in March to
address the potential risks of
global warming. 

D E P A R T M E N T  N E W S L E T T E R  •  U N I V E R S I T Y  O F  C O L O R A D O  A T  B O U L D E R  •  F A L L  2 0 0 5

Keith Maskus

A Report from the Chair

continued on page 2

continued on page 2

FACULTY NOTES



The department saw two successful tenure
cases in the last year. Assistant Professors
Martin Boileau and Murat Iyigun were both
granted tenure and promoted to associate
professor. Martin is a specialist in internation-
al finance and the international transmission
of real business cycles. He has published a
series of important articles on these subjects,
offering new and insightful explanations for
the propagation of business cycles. These arti-
cles appear in such outstanding journals as
Journal of Monetary Economics, International
Economic Review, and Journal of International
Economics. His models prominently feature
the role of asymmetric information between
economic agents in explaining macroeco-
nomic fluctuations.

Murat is also a macroeconomist, though
recently he has specialized in economic devel-
opment and the economics of the family. He
has published recent articles in such journals
as International Economic Review, Economic
Journal, Journal of International Economics,
Journal of Development Economics, and European
Economic Review. He has written extensively on
the growth impacts of decisions people make
to accumulate human capital through educa-
tion and training, while analysis of technolog-
ical change is also important in his work. We
are delighted that both Martin and Murat
were promoted and will serve as the back-
bone of the department’s offerings in macro-
economics, international finance, and eco-
nomic growth for years to come. 

Finally, Associate Professor Yongmin Chen
was successfully promoted to full professor.
Yongmin is a specialist in microeconomic the-
ory and industrial organization, with particu-
lar interests in strategic behavior and pricing.
He has published in outstanding outlets such
as RAND Journal of Economics, International
Economic Review, and Journal of Industrial
Economics. Yongmin explains some of this
work in an accompanying article in this
newsletter.

In addition to these positive decisions, the
department had an extraordinarily successful
year in recruiting new faculty members. At
the assistant professor level, we were able to
recruit Jennifer Lamping, a microeconomic
theorist who just completed her PhD at
Columbia University. Jennifer wrote an intri-
cate and interesting theoretical dissertation
on the nature of decisions made in auctions,
analyzing certain remarkable features of price
signals made available to auction participants.
Jennifer will teach graduate and undergradu-
ate economic theory in our department.

We also undertook a joint search with the
Institute of Behavioral Science (IBS), result-
ing in the hiring of Tania Barham, who

recently successfully defended her PhD dis-
sertation at the University of California,
Berkeley. Tania is a health economist, which
is an area of need that we had been hoping
to fill for some time. Tania’s dissertation ana-
lyzed the effects of Mexico’s Progresa pro-
gram on infant mortality. Progresa is a welfare
program in rural Mexico that was implement-
ed in the late 1990s and provides monetary
support, health care, and health education to
poor mothers. Tania discovered that the pro-
gram has had a large impact on reducing
infant mortality. She will teach microeconom-
ics, statistics, health economics, and econom-
ic development in our department.

The department was also extremely fortunate
to hire two prominent economists from the
University of Texas. First, Carol Shiue, who
will be a tenured associate professor, is a spe-
cialist in economic development and Chinese
economic history. She has written seminal
papers on the extent of market integration
and the role of disaster relief in 18th-century
China. She has worked recently on the role of
market integration in economic develop-
ment, with comparative analyses of imperial
China and Europe before the industrial revo-
lution. These papers are prompting reconsid-
eration within the economic history profes-
sion of what really caused European econom-
ic growth and Chinese stagnation. Her papers
appear in American Economic Review, Journal of
Economic History, and elsewhere. Carol discuss-
es her work in a companion piece in this
newsletter. She will teach economic history
and economic development in our depart-
ment.

Second, Wolfgang Keller, who also will be a
tenured associate professor, is a leading
authority on international trade, technologi-
cal innovation, and the diffusion of new infor-
mation across borders. He has published
papers in American Economic Review, Journal of
Political Economy, Journal of Development
Economics, and other outstanding journals. He
is also a research associate at the National
Bureau of Economic Research. Wolfgang will
teach economic theory, international trade,
and economic growth.

Together, these economists will do much to
push the research and teaching programs
here beyond what we have achieved to date.
The fact that the department was able to hire
four outstanding scholars in the face of signif-
icant budgetary difficulties at the university
was almost miraculous. I am grateful to my
colleagues for their hard work in the recruit-
ing process and to the Dean of Arts and
Sciences for supporting our requests. 

Philip Graves had two papers
come out in 2004, has one
coming out in September
2005, and another forthcom-
ing in 2006. He also wrote a
book review in 2005 for the
Journal of Economic Literature.
Phil has begun a book titled
Environmental Economics for
Environmentalists: How to Play
Within the “Rules of the Game”
and Win! He has three pub-
lishers, based on a prelimi-
nary table of contents, wait-
ing to see sample chapters
that are nearly complete.
Since the last Faculty Notes,
Phil has presented The Gos-
nell Lecture at the Rochester
Institute of Technology
(“Proper Valuation of Public
Goods: Policy Implications,”
September 22, 2004). In
addition, he presented
“Resource Misallocation from
Goods Misvaluation: When
Psychological Underpinnings
of Demand Matter,” “Linking
Regional Science and Urban
Economics: Long Run
Interactions Among
Preferences for Amenities
and Public Goods,” and
“Over-Development of Rural
Areas Due to Non-Optimal
Urban Public Good
Provision,” at the 51st Annual
North American Meetings of
the Regional Science
Association International,
Renaissance Seattle, Seattle,
Washington, Now s, Now s, j
TNlic Good



Unfortunately, I must also report the resigna-
tion of Associate Professor Tom Rutherford,
who moved to Ann Arbor, Michigan for fami-
ly-related reasons. Tom will continue to be
affiliated with our department in certain
teaching and research activities. We look for-
ward to working with him for some time to
come.

Teaching Notes
Undergraduate students at the university con-
tinue to make the Department of Economics
their academic home, in large numbers. We
currently have nearly 1,000 declared majors
and another 250 minors in economics. Our
graduation ceremony in May was again very
large, with over 150 graduating seniors and
about 1,000 family members and friends in
attendance. In academic year 2003–04 the
number of undergraduate students in eco-
nomics courses exceeded 9,500. We still teach
the greatest number of student credit hours
on campus. 

It is a challenge teaching so many students,
but we strive to ensure quality instruction in
the classroom. Despite these large enroll-
ments, overall student evaluations of econom-
ics classes have improved. One reason is that
we are fortunate to have many outstanding
visiting instructors who do a good job in the
classroom. Another is that our graduate
teaching assistants are committed to the
teaching mission of the department.
Ultimately, however, the high marks reflect 
a real dedication on the part of our faculty to
provide rigorous and engaging course experi-
ences for undergraduate students. Surveys of
senior economics majors indicate consider-
able satisfaction with their learning experi-
ence.

We also maintain an outstanding honors pro-
gram, which now enrolls over 20 students per
year. These students are well-trained, curious,
and smart. We expect our honors students to
undertake an entirely new piece of analysis,
combining basic economic theory with origi-
nal data sets and reaching conclusions to
interesting questions. The quality of these
theses is truly outstanding. Another opportu-
nity for broader study is our large and suc-
cessful internship program, in which students
complete an internship with a local or nation-
al enterprise and, under faculty supervision,
write a research paper about the experience. 

At the graduate level, interest in our doctoral
program remains high. The number of out-
standing applicants has risen rapidly over the
last three years. This semester we expect to
enroll around 15 to 18 new students, which is

a reasonable number for us. As you know, our
students come from the United States and
from countries all over the world. 

One reason for this interest is our continued
strong record in placing our doctoral stu-
dents into satisfying careers. The new econo-
mists who completed training since the last
newsletter have taken jobs at George
Washington University, the Thailand
Development Research Institute, California
State University at Long Beach, Allegheny
College, University of Denver, and KPMG, a
major consulting firm. We will have a large
group of students entering the professional
market this coming year and we expect them
to be similarly placed.

An excellent new feature of our graduate
training is that we now provide training in
English, accent reduction, and classroom
pragmatics for our foreign graduate students
who wish to be supported as teaching assis-
tants and graduate instructors. Despite their
commitment to solid teaching, occasionally
there are difficulties in communication aris-
ing from differences in language, accents,
and culture, especially when the TAs and
freshman students are in a classroom togeth-
er for the first time. The new program should
do much to alleviate the concerns of under-
graduate students on this score and help
train our doctoral students for academic
careers.

Staff News
The department was delighted to welcome
Georgiana Esquibel back to our staff for a few
months earlier this year. Former graduate stu-
dents will recall Georgiana as our graduate
secretary for many years. And we were sorry
to see Grace Norman leave us at the end of
July, 2005. Grace, who was a patient and gen-
erous member of our community for many
years, retired in order to spend more time
with her new grandson. We wish her all the
best.

A Special Request
It has been the tradition in past newsletters
not to make particular pleas for financial sup-
port from alumni and friends, hoping that
simply listing the mailing address for dona-
tions would be sufficient to encourage you to
think of us. With this newsletter, however, I
must begin the process of soliciting your
advice and support more personally. I do this
because we have developed a special need
over the last few years that must be addressed
with a departmental fundraising campaign. 

Taiwan,” appeared as the
leading paper in the Journal
of the Asia Pacific Economy
(with Mei-Chu Hsiao), May
2005. His previous paper,
“Miracle Growth in the
Twentieth Century—Interna-
tional Comparisons of East
Asian Development” (with
Mei-Chu Hsiao), originally
published in World
Development, 2003, has been
translated in Japanese and
published in Kaetsu University
Research Review, Tokyo, Japan,
December 2004. Several
papers are still in the
pipeline.

In January 2005, Frank
served as a discussant at a ses-
sion of the Association of
Indian Economic Studies
(AIES) at the 2005 Allied
Social Science Associations
(ASSA) Annual Meeting in
Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.
He was an invited speaker at
the Taiwanese History and
Culture Symposium, San
Diego, California, in
February, and at the Midwest
Conference of the Inter-
collegiate Taiwanese Ameri-
can Students Association
(ITASA), Northwestern
University, Evanston, Illinois,
in April. He presented a
paper on “Taiwan and China:
Special State-to-State Econo-
mic Relations and Taiwan”s
FTA Policy” (with Mei-Chu
Hsiao) at a conference host-
ed by the Department of
Economics, the City College
of the City University of New
York, New York, in May, and
also served as a chair at the
International Symposium on
the U.S.-Taiwan Free Trade
Agreement: Challenges and
Prospects, Washington, D.C.,
in May. 
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We recently discovered that 2006 will be the
50th anniversary of the founding of the
“modern” economics department at CU-
Boulder. This is an event worth celebrating,
and we will elaborate on that later in this
story. But first, we thought readers may enjoy
learning the history of the department, which
we have extracted from the university’s
archives. We are grateful to Alex Garcia, a stu-
dent in the history department, for undertak-
ing this research.

The first signs of economics being offered at
the CU-Boulder in fact came in the late
1870s, when such courses as Economic
Geology and Political Economy were required
on the road to earning a University Science
degree. By the early 1880s, a new course titled
School Economy was available for students to
take. Prior to that point there were no faculty
listed as teaching economics. However, this
changed in 1884, when James W. Bell became
the first faculty member to be listed as a pro-
fessor of political economy and history. 

However, the first indication of an independ-
ent college or department of economics was
not until 1906, when the College of
Commerce was established. The College of
Commerce was contained within the larger
College of Liberal Arts. At this time the title
“instructor of economics” was used to refer to
faculty in our discipline. By 1939, economics
had become a departmental subheading
under the broader Department of
Economics, Sociology, Political Science, and
Anthropology—all housed in the Hellems
building. 

These four sub-disciplines were named sepa-
rate components of the university’s Social
Sciences Department in the early 1950s.
Economics remained under the Social
Science heading until 1956, at which time all
four of these categories became autonomous
departments and were catalogued independ-
ently in departmental listings.

From its creation in 1956 through the 1958–
59 academic year, the economics department
remained in Hellems. After that the depart-
ment was moved to the chemistry building,
where it remained for nearly a decade.
Following the 1965–66 academic year the
department changed locations again, this
time to the Hellems Annex, which is the pres-
ent-day Education Building. Economics
resided in the annex for four years until the

1970–71 school year, when it moved into the
Economics Building, where it remains today.
Former students may recall that the Econo-
mics Building was the original University
Memorial Center. It later became the School
of Business before coming to house the
Department of Economics. We are grateful to
reside in this beautiful and graceful structure.

Alumni will remember many of the promi-
nent scholars and colorful characters who
have graced our department since 1956.
Allow us to mention just a few of these fig-
ures. Carl McGuire taught international eco-
nomics for decades and was department chair
during much of our growth in the 1960s.
Reuben Zubrow will long be remembered for
his dynamic and rigorous teaching of genera-
tions of young economists. 





08/27/04
James Markusen, University of Colorado at Boulder

“Learning on the Quick and Cheap: Gains from Trade
Through Imported Expertise”

09/02/04
Edward Balistreri, Colorado School of Mines
“Structural Estimation and the Border Puzzle”

9/24/04
Maggie Xiaoyang Chen, University of Colorado at Boulder
“Regionalism in Standards: Good or Bad for Trade?”

10/07/04
E. Young Song





Lee Alston is the Principal Investigator on a
National Science Foundation Grant entitled
“Land Differentiation, Land Conflict and the
Decline of Agricultural Tenancy in Brazil”
(with Bernardo Mueller). The amount under
negotiation will be in the $235,000 to
$475,000 range.

Jose Canals-Cerda has received two grants for
the 2004–2005 academic year: A spring 2005
grant from the Center to Advance Research
and Teaching in the Social Sciences, Univer -
sity of Colorado, in the amount of $1000; and
a summer 2005 research grant from the Net
Institute at the Stern School of Business, New
York University, in the amount of $4,500.

Ann M. Carlos is the Co-principal Investigator
with several colleagues: Professor Larry Neal,
University of Illinois, Champaign-Urbana,
National Science Foundation, “How the First
Emerging Market Re-emerged after Financial
Collapse, 2002–2006; Professor Frank Lewis,
Queen’s University, Ontario, Canada, Social
Science and Humanities Research Council of
Canada, “Per Capita Incomes and Population
in the Canadian Sub-Arctic in the Eighteenth
Century,” 2004–2007; Professor Price Fish -
back, University of Arizona, National Science
Foundation Grant, “Cliometrics Conference,”
2006–2008.

Nicholas Flores is the Principal Investigator
for the following four grants: “Economic and
Multicriteria Analysis of River Restoration
Decisions, “ National Science Foundation,
2005– 2007 ($123,750); “The Evaluation of
Preferences for Land Management Options,”
U.S. Forest Service, 2004–2007 ($30,000);
“Collaborative Research: Neighborhood
Choice, Environmental Justice, and Policy
Analysis,” National Science Foundation,
2003–2006 ($206,967); “Institutions and
Incentives for Mitigating Wildfire Risks,” U.S.
Forest Service, 2003–2005 ($119,500).

Mushfiq Mobarak is the Principal Investigator
for the following grants: National Science
Foundation (NSF), “Human and Social
Dynamics” Competition, $450,000 grant,
2005–2008, Murat Iyigun, Co-principal
Investigator, for research on “Socio-economic
and Biological Trade-offs of Consanguinity in
an Arranged Marriage Market: Evidence from
Bangladesh” (with A. Bittles, M. Iyigun, N.
Khan); National Bureau of Economic
Research (NBER), “Innovation Policy and the
Economy” $20,000 grant, 2005–2006, Keith
Maskus, Co-principal Investigator, for
research on “The Impact of Immigration

Global Corporate and
Investment Banking, San
Francisco. He has enjoyed
many interesting assignments
with the bank over the past
three years: airlines, mining,
forest products, and real
estate companies, both
domestically in San Francisco
and internationally in
London.

▼

Louis Irwin (MA ’89) is cur-
rently employed as Regula-
tory Analyst, Office of
Ratepayer Advocates at the
California State Public Utility
Commission. He provided
key testimony in the historic
$100-million settlement on
behalf of California utility
customers against San Diego
Gas & Electric, 2002. Testi-
mony was regarding the utili-
ties imprudent electricity
procurement practices.

▼

Teresa Luther (BA ’02)
received her MA in
Economics from George
Washington University in
December 2004 and is cur-
rently employed as a Finan-
cial Economist at the U.S.
Treasury, Washington, D.C.

▼

Wendy Max (PhD ’83) is
professor and co-director,
Institute for Health and
Aging, at the University of
California, San Francisco.
She has an active research
program in health economics
including studying the
impact of tobacco use and
cancer on health care expen-
diture. Wendy lives in Palo
Alto with her husband
Robert Siegel (PhD in
MCDB, CU-Boulder, 1984;
MD, Stanford, 1990), a pro-
fessor at Stanford, and their
three sons (10, 15, and 18).

Christopher T. Meyer (BA
’89) received his MBA at the
University of New Haven in
1995 and an MS in Logistics
from the Naval Postgraduate
School in Monterey, Califor-
nia in 2000. He served as
Logistics Officer Fleet
Hospital Three, 1st FSSG, 1st
Marine Expeditionary Force,
Kuwait and Iraq from
January to June 2003. In July
2003, he was employed as
Operations Research Analyst,
Economic and Manpower
Analysis Division, Office of
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Policy and Foreign Graduate Students on
Innovation in the U.S.: Evidence from
Enrollment Shocks” (with Keith Maskus and
Eric Stuen).

Carol Shiue is the Principal Investigator for
the National Institutes of Health, 2002–2006
Grant, $149,750, “Intergenerational and
Interfamily Economic Links.”  She is the Co-
principal Investigator with Wolfgang Keller
for the National Science Foundation,
2005–2008 grant, $266,182, “What Explains
Modern Economic Growth? New Evidence
from a Comparison of China and Europe in
the 18th Century.” Additionally she is the Co-
principal Investigator for the Metanexus
Institute, 2005–2007 grant, $500,000, “Project
on Religion and Economic Change,” (with
Robert D. Woodberry, Mark D. Regnerus,
Joseph E. Potter, Virginia Garrard-Burnett,
and Daniel Powers).

Randall Walsh has the following current
grants: Lincoln Institute for Land Policy,
2005–2006, “Conservation Voted: What is the
American electorate revealing?”, $90,000,
with resources for the future; National
Science Foundation, 2003–2006,
“Collaborative Research: Neighborhood
Choice, Environmental Justice, and Policy
Analysis,” $206,967, with Nicholas Flores.

Randy also has a pending grant from NSF—
Human and Social Dynamics, 2006–2008,
“Collaborative Research: Household and
Community Response to Wildfire Risk: Social
and Landscape Dynamics,” $243,444, with
Nicholas Flores.

This fall Randy plans to submit a grant pro-
posal to the National Institute for
Health/National Institute for Childhood
Development— R03, 2006–2007,
“Distributional Impacts of Neighborhood
Change,” $50,000 plus overhead expenses,
with Terra McKinnish.
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the Secretary of Defense at
the Pentagon. Chris has
recently been selected for
promotion to Lieutenant
Commander.

▼

Christoper Opdyke (BA ’99)
was recently promoted to
vice president at Mortgage
Design Group, Denver. He is
the proud father of a beauti-
ful son and an avid Colorado
skier!

▼

Phillip Prosseda (PhD ’04)
was appointed the vice com-
mander and dean of the
United States Air Force
Academy Preparatory School
in Colorado Springs, July
2004. As the dean, he over-
sees the operation and cur-
riculum of three depart-
ments—English, math, and
science. As the vice com-
mander, he assists the com-
mander in overseeing the
military training and athletic
departments.

▼

Chief Justice Luis D. Rovira
(BA ’48; LLB ’50), Colorado
(retired), is currently
employed as arbiter and
mediator at Judicial Arbiter
Group, Denver. He received
the University of Colorado
Alumni Recognition Award,
1963; University of Colorado
Distinguished Services
Award, 1987; and the Uni-
versity of Colorado Law
School Knous Award, 1993.
He was the president of the
Associated Students, Univer-
sity of Colorado, 1947–48;
president of the University of
Colorado Denver Alumni
Association, 1961–62; and a
member of the Independent
Investigative Commission
appointed by the Board of
Regents, 2004.

Philip Staehelin (BA ’91) was
recently elected for a two
year term to the board of
directors of the American
Chamber of Commerce
(AmCham) in the Czech
Republic He is currently
employed as the head of the
Office of the Managing
Director for T-Mobile Czech
Republic.

Graduate Student Placement 
After earning their PhD degrees, these students have obtained employment at the following insti-
tutions:

Kenichi Imai, 2000, visiting lecturer, University of California at San Diego
Robin Koenigsberg, 2000, senior associate, Charles River Associates, Boston
Miles Light, 2000, senior associate, National Economic Research Associates, Boston
Rebecca Neumann, 2000, assistant professor, University of Wisconsin at Milwaukee
Sameer Rajbhandary, 2000, analyst, Centers for Disease Control, Atlanta, Georgia

Mary Evans, 2001, assistant professor, University of Tennessee
Jonathan Hill, 2001, assistant professor, Florida International University, Miami, Florida
Cathryn Marsh, 2001, senior associate, American Economics Group
Michael Nicholson, 2001, economist, Bureau of Economics, Federal Trade Commission

Phillip Gayle, 2002, assistant professor, Kansas State University
Sergey Paltsev, 2002, post-doctoral research, Massachusetts Institute of Technology
Cristobal Ridao-Cano, 2002, Young Professional Program, World Bank
Julio Videras, 2002, assistant professor, Hamilton College, Clinton, NY

Sylvia Allegreto, 2003, policy analyst, Economic Policy Institute, Washington, D.C.
Galina An, 2003, assistant professor, Kenyon College, Ohio
Jared Carbone, 2003, post-doctoral research, North Carolina State University
Valeriy Gauzshtein, 2003, assistant professor, KIMEP, Kazakhstan
Changying Li, 2003, assistant professor, Nankai University, China
Changsuh Park, 2003, policy analyst, Korea Energy Economics Institute
Phillip Prosseda, 2003, vice commander and dean, United States Air Force
Thitima Puttitanun, 2003, assistant professor, San Diego State University, California
Seungwon Seo, 2003, policy analyst, Korea Ministry of Trade and Industry
Collin Starkweather, 2003, senior economist, Lexecon, Chicago, Illinois
Jennifer Thacher, 2003, assistant professor, University of New Mexico
Eina Wong, 2003, strategic analyst, Sun Microsystems

Luky Alfirman, 2004, policy analyst, Ministry of Finance, Indonesia
Rebecca Brown, 2004, assistant professor, California State University, Long Beach
Ji Guo, 2004, assistant professor, People’s University, Beijing, China
Ming He, 2004, assistant professor, Zhejiang University, China
Yin He, 2004, assistant professor, Center for Economics Research, Beijing University, China
Derek Kellenberg, 2004, assistant professor, Georgia Tech, Atlanta, Georgia
Jirawat Panpiemras, 2004, policy analyst, Thailand Development Research Institute
Greetha Rajaram, 2004, assistant professor, Washington College, Maryland 
Aaron Strong, 2004, post-doctoral research, University of Calgary, Canada
Kazuhiko Yokota, 2004, economist, International Center for Study of East Asian Development,

Kitakyushu, Japan

Juventino Ulyses Balderas, 2005, assistant professor, Sam Houston State University, Texas
Xiaoyang Maggie Chen, 2005, assistant professor, George Washington University, Washington,

D.C.
Kyoo Hong Cho, 2005, policy analyst, Ministry of Planning and Budget, Korea
Devon Lynch, 2005, instructor, Institute of Public Policy, University of Denver, Colorado
Stephanie Martin, 2005, assistant professor, Allegheny College, Meadville, Pennsylvania



An important issue in economics and antitrust
policy is how vertical merger, or vertical inte-
gration, affects competition. Vertical merger
refers to a situation in which an upstream sup-
plier, such as an electronics company, merges
with a downstream firm, such as a retail chain.
In such circumstances the electronics firm
may require that the retail outlets sell its prod-
ucts exclusively. The traditional foreclosure
theory viewed vertical merger as harming
competition by denying competitors access to
either a supplier or a buyer. The foreclosure
theory has received strong criticism from
authors commonly associated with the
Chicago School. The Chicago School view of
antitrust emphasizes that the efficiencies gen-
erated by vertical integration are likely to
result in lower prices to final consumers. A
more recent strategic approach to the subject,
which I have explored in my research, has
shown how vertical integration might have the
opposite purpose and effect.

The use of exclusive contracts by customers
and suppliers in intermediate product mar-
kets is equally controversial. American courts
and antitrust agencies have found many cases
of exclusive dealings to illegally foreclose com-
petition. The Chicago School disputes this
finding, arguing instead that exclusive con-
tracts are presumptively efficient, because it is
usually unprofitable to foreclose competition
via exclusive contracts. More recently, industri-
al organization economists have studied alter-
native models in which exclusive contracts can
have the effects of foreclosing more profitable
potential entrants.

The existing economics literature on vertical
integration and exclusive contracts yields
important insights on the competitive effects
of these practices when they arise in isolation.
However, available studies generally ignore
the incentives for, and effects of, these prac-
tices when undertaken in combination. In a
joint paper I wrote with Professor Michael
Riordan of Columbia University, we uncover
an unnoticed connection between exclusive
contracts and vertical integration. This con-
nection is motivated by the observation that in
some intermediate product markets vertical
integration and exclusive contracts exist simul-
taneously. For instance, in Standard Oil Co. v.
U.S. (1949), Standard Oil sold about the same
amount of gasoline through its own service
stations as through independent retailers with
which it had exclusive dealing contracts. In
U.S. v. Microsoft (2000), Microsoft, which had



Department of Economics 2004 Graduates
PhD

Luky Alfirman Ji Guo Yin He Geetha Rajaram Kazuhiko Yokota
Rebecca W. Brown Ming He Derek Kellenberg Aaron M. Strong

Master of Arts
Yiting An Gina M. Hilton Orathai Kidhen Jason A. Pearcy Joshua S. Wimpey
Woong Tae Chung Trung Nam Hoang David C. Kingsley Kenneth Strzepek Xia Yuan
Nikolay V. Dobrinov Erik B. Johnson Shuichiro Nishioka Eric T. Stuen

BA/MA
Evan W. Galbraith

Bachelor of Arts
Oreste Abbamonte
Joshua Ackley
Michael Agcaoili
Thamer Al-Humayyd
Zakaria Aldweik
Eric Alger
Robert Allen III
Larry Almanzar
David Anderson
Muchamad Arifiandi
Ryan Aucone
Alexandria Bagaria
Sarah Bang
Karl Barton
Ryan Baumgartner
Byron Beard
Adam Beck
Victor Beckman
Brent Berc

magna cum laude
Travis Berge

summa cum laude

S -1.1529 TD
(summa cum laude)nteZakaria 
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The Department of Economics was recently
named the recipient of a sizeable endowment
from the board of directors of the Economics
Institute. As many readers will recall, the
Economics Institute provided training in
English, economics, business, statistics, and
mathematics for thousands of international
graduate students and business executives
from 1958 to 2001. The EI was founded and
directed for many years by Professor Wyn
Owen, an emeritus member of our depart-
ment. Under his leadership, it became the
premier institution in the world for providing
essential training for international students
completing graduate degrees in the United
States in economics or business.
Unfortunately, changes in the international
business climate in recent years reduced the
demand for the EI’s services and it closed its
doors in late 2001.  

The board of directors and the Department
of Economics have decided to work together
to endow a lasting legacy in honor of Wyn
Owen and the Economics Institute. It is cer-
tainly appropriate to do so. Wyn is a visionary
who was the first to see the importance of
such training, and the EI established a global
reputation for first-rate preparatory educa-
tion. Moreover, thousands of EI alumni recall
their time in Boulder with fondness and
respect. It is a legacy well worth recognizing
and perpetuating.

With the gift, the Department of Economics
will establish three new academic initiatives.
First, each year we will select one or two out-
standing students from a developing country
who has applied for admission to the doctoral
program. We will provide them with a fellow-
ship that will supplement any financial aid
offered by the department. The students
selected will be designated “Wyn Owen

Graduate Fellows” and would retain this des-
ignation throughout their graduate careers.
In this way we will continue Wyn’s tradition of
training graduate students from poor coun-
tries in economics.  

Second, we will annually select and invite
three highly visible scholars, policymakers, or
business entrepreneurs who are active in eco-
nomic development to spend one week in res-
idence at the economics department or busi-
ness school at CU-Boulder. These “Wyn Owen
Visiting Scholars” would give a research semi-
nar in the department (if appropriate), speak
in relevant undergraduate classes, and also be
available to visit interested local groups in
Denver and Boulder. In this program we will
concentrate on inviting EI alumni who have
achieved positions of prominence in govern-
ment, academia, and business.

Third, the department will periodically host a
conference on economic development and
development policy. The conferences will
involve young scholars, including graduate
students, presenting their research papers.
Each conference will have a thematic frame-
work, such as “Development and Labor
Markets,” “Development under Globalization
Pressures,” or “Development and Agricultural
Policies.”

We are grateful to the board of directors of
the EI for making this opportunity possible
and look forward to working with them to
establish the legacy. If readers wish to make
contributions to this fund, please send them
to the department chair using the address
found on page 14 of this newsletter. Mark the
contributions for “Economics Institute
Endowment.”

lectual property rights and
economic development. He
has provided policy advice to
the governments of Egypt,
Indonesia, China, Vietnam,
and Lebanon, among others.
He has recently written
reports for the World Health
Organization, the World
Intellectual Property Organ-
ization, the International
Task Force on Global Public
Goods, and the United
Nations Conference on
Trade and Development. 

Terra McKinnish
Due to her expertise on
poverty issues, Professor
McKinnish was asked to serve
on the board of the local
food bank and recently com-
pleted her term. She was the
volunteer coordinator of the
local Hunger in America
Survey, in which a team of
food bank staff and volun-
teers conducted interviews
with food pantry and soup
kitchen clients. These inter-
views were combined with
those conducted by other
food banks across the coun-
try into a national report on
hunger in America.

Robert McNown
Professor McNown has
served as an expert witness
on the effects of waste site
proximity on residential
property values. He has
served as a visiting professor
at several institutions abroad,
including the University of
Sydney (2003), Peoples’
University in Beijing, China
(1989), and Tribhuvan Uni-
versity in Kathmandu, Nepal
(1979–1981), this last posi-
tion as a Fulbright lecturer.

Edward Morey
Professor Morey serves as an
advisor to NOAA on Natural
Resource Damage Assess-
ments. He has also helped
assess the damages from the
pollution injuries at a num-
ber of large Superfund sites.
This work has contributed to
cleaning up contaminated
rivers in Montana, the Bay of
Green Bay, and, he hopes in
the future, the Hudson River.

Barry Poulson
Professor Poulson serves on
the Colorado Commission on
Taxation and was recently
appointed to a state commis-
sion to evaluate the state’s
retirement plan. He has been
extremely active in econom-
ics education in the state of
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